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Minutes of the Parish Council Annual Meeting of Electors held on 21st. May 2022 at 9.30am in 
Foxearth Village Hall. 
 

Present: Cllrs T. Clayton (Chairman), M. Posen (Vice-Chairman), F. Binks, S. Ham, K. Holmes,  
K. Robson, ECC Cllr P. Schwier, BDC Cllr I. Parker and Kevin B. Money (Parish Clerk).  
There were also 3 members of the public present 
 

1. Apologies for absence – No apologies were received 
 

2. To approve the minutes of the last Annual Electors meeting held on Saturday 19th. June 2021 
All Agreed 

 

3. Report from ECC Councillor – Cllr Peter Schwier 
The last 12 months have been exceptionally busy and demanding. They have also been productive, and 
the new administration at Essex County Council has lost no time in setting out its clear aims and priorities 
for the four-year term. 
While too many to list in full, below is a small sample of the landmarks and achievements of the last 12 
months at the county council. 
 

• Launch of Everyone’s Essex Strategy – the council’s ambitious plan for the four years ahead.  It 
set out our levelling up plan for the county, and 20 commitments under the key areas of 
“economy”, “environment”, “health” and “family”. The strategy set out how renewal, equality and 
ambition run through everything we do.  Crucially, from my perspective, it established our aim to 
reach net-zero in Essex. 

 

• A budget for Essex - In February this year, the council set its budget for the 2022/23 financial 
year.  To help achieve ECC’s vision of a county where everyone can thrive, it was announced that 
several areas would receive significant additional investment, including: 

o a £1.3 billion capital programme across the next four years 
o £200million over the next four years to support our climate action and net zero ambitions 
o an additional £10million in skills and economic growth 
o a further £2million for infrastructure and a new pothole fund 
o a £1.5million fund for the heritage and culture sector 
o an additional £1million for Levelling Up across Essex 
o continuation of the £750,000 localities fund to support district-based Levelling Up priorities 
o a continuation of the £500,000 investment in the work being done to protect Essex children 

from being targeted by gangs 
 

A £20million investment has already been made available to help families. This includes directly 
supporting financial wellbeing and helping them with summer childcare. ECC will also commit an 
extra £700,000 to the Essential Living Fund to help families and individuals with food, fuel, clothing 
and furniture bills. 
 

• Council Tax – At the same meeting, ECC took the difficult decision to increase its share of council 
tax by 4.49%. 
As an administration, we are very clear that the only money the council has to spend is the money 
of our residents.  It is therefore right that we raise taxes reluctantly and only once every alternative 
has been explored.  In this instance, the main part of the increase was a 2.5% increase in the 
social care precept – money that goes towards supporting vulnerable residents, including frail, 
elderly, adults with disabilities, and vulnerable children in need.  While we always seek to avoid 
council tax increases, the pressures on the social care market are such that an increase this year 
was deemed the only way to stave off serious problems in provision of social care, with providers 
struggling to stay in business. 
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• Highways - The council will be spending £135m on highways maintenance over the coming year 
and, as ever, will prioritise the areas by severity of need. 
In the Braintree District Council area, over the last six months, this spending has led to repairs to 
184 county-grade roads, 160 local roads, 187 pavements, 3,711 drains cleared and 2,240 
streetlights fixed. 

 

• Climate Action - In November, ECC’s cabinet approved a Climate Action Plan which agreed a 
£200m commitment to help address all areas of climate-related activity in Essex.  The county 
council’s ambition is to ensure we are building a coalition of support across the county for the 
move to net-zero carbon emissions in our county by 2050.  Detailing how we will implement the 
recommendations of the Essex Climate Action Commission’s report Net Zero: Making Essex 
Carbon Neutral, it included plans across areas such as housing, infrastructure, transport, waste 
and the natural environment. 

 

•  Within the first 100 days - the following was achieved 
o repairing over one million square metres of roads and 40,000 square metres of footpaths 

and cycleways 
o creating over 600 new roles for unemployed young people aged 18-24 as part of the 

Government's Kickstart scheme 
o delivering four BT broadband contracts under Superfast Essex programme for a further 

12,000 premises 
o starting construction of the West Mersea temporary defence barrier scheme 
o launching a new £500,000 fund to support community action on climate change 
o working with the Essex Climate Action Commission (ECAC) to develop and publish the ‘Net 

Zero: Making Essex Carbon Neutral’ report 
o launching the Active Essex ‘Find your Active campaign, supported by a £1.25 million fund 
o launching Essex Pedal Power, a £2.7million community-based project being piloted in 

Clacton and Jaywick Sands 
o launching the new Essex Care Technology Service to support people with care needs 

access and use the latest technology to help them to live as independently as possible 
o announcing the Essex Education Task Force which will invest £1million in reading over the 

next 18 months, to support children and young people affected by the loss of learning 
during the Covid-19 pandemic 

o piloting construction methods designed to deliver net-zero, future proof, inclusive school 
buildings 

 

It has been a pleasure to assist the following communities with My Locality Fund - 
Sturmer, Ashen, Pebmarsh, Castle Hedingham, Lt Maplestead, Gestingthorpe and Belchamp St Paul. 
 

I hope the above gives you an idea of the work that has gone in over the last year to develop our plans 
and deliver on them for the people of Essex. 
 

For my part, my appointment as Climate Czar was a great privilege. It is a role that speaks volumes for 
our commitment in this space, but the work has only just started and there is much still to do. 
 

Most of all, it has been my pleasure and privilege to serve the residents of all the villages, both large and 
small, within the Hedingham division. I look forward to continuing to do so in the next year and beyond. 
 

4. Report from BDC Councillor - Cllr Iona Parker 

• Gates at School Lane has been decided by BDC Enforcement officers it is a planning breach but 
no enforcement action will be taken as it is a minor breach. For further advice contact ECC Cllr P. 
Schwier to report to Essex Highways as accidents happen in the area. Cllr I. Parker stated that a 
request be made to LHP for a sign in the road and she will send an application form to LHP 

• Local Plan – still waiting for the inspector to make his decision 

• Planning scheme of delegation has changed  

• Planning meetings happen every 2 weeks 

• Enforcement department is employing new staff 

• Climate Change strategy is still ongoing 

• Last 2 years BDC has been administering Government grants which has taken up their time 

• New employment site at Great Notley 

• Government looking again at the new proposed A120 route to include the new A12 and A120 at 
the same time 
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• 450 affordable houses have been developed 

• Councillor’s Community scheme is continuing for 2022-23. Cllr I. Parker allocation is £1250 

• Verge cutting is continuing this year 
 

5. Report of the Chairman of the Council 
At this annual meeting it gives residents the opportunity to voice an opinion and ask questions on any 
aspect in relation to your Parish Council. At the time of drafting this report I am not aware of how many 
residents will be attending but hopefully it will be more than last year.   
I can report that Braintree have decided that the decision to only cut the verges once in the autumn rather 
than spring and autumn has been a great success and have therefore announced that this experiment will 
be continued for a further three years. Biodiversity is at the forefront of every council in the country and 
certainly Braintree are making a positive contribution and saving money at the same time. Of course, 
where the increased growth creates a road safety hazard it can be reported on the BDC website and they 
will send out a team to deal with the situation.  
Foxearth and Liston are blessed with two wonderful churches but both are under threat due to the 
financial situation of the Diocese, along with Borley church and the pressures placed upon local Vicars 
who have to take responsibility for an ever-increasing number of Parishes. Liston is now down to one 
service per month and although I must admit I am not a regular churchgoer myself, I did attend the 
communion service last Sunday as I was asked to carry out a reading. I was expecting to see only a small 
handful of people, but to my pleasant surprise the attendance was exceptional, with attendees from not 
only Liston but also Borley and Foxearth. Long may this continue because it really is a case of use it or 
lose it. 
Speeding is a problem in both Foxearth and Liston but although nothing at the moment can be done about 
Liston due to the lack of an enforceable speed limit, we can address the problem in Foxearth. The Parish 
Council with the assistance of Iona Parker has managed to secure some funding to enable a vehicle 
activated sign to be installed which should have the desired effect of compelling drivers to reduce their 
speed through the village. It has been proven to have a positive effect in many other villages so let’s hope 
it has the same here. 
Anyone using Liston Lane cannot help but notice the poor and dangerous state of the railings along the 
boardwalk and this has been an ongoing saga between Essex and Suffolk Councils as to whose 
responsibility it is to carry out maintenance. Their legal departments have now become involved so 
hopefully we should have a decision very soon. 
 

6. Public Forum 
A resident asked if Parish Council meetings can revert back to a weekday evening say, Thursday). 
The Councillors will look and decide on this request at the next Council meeting 
A resident has asked if he can, free of charge, refurbish the phone box. The proposal was accepted and 
Cllr T. Clayton is to thank Chris Persey for his assistance and to confirm his refurbishments 
 

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 10.30am and thanked everyone for 
attending. 
 
 
 

Signed     TClayton      16th. July 2022 

 
Tony Clayton 

 


